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Upcoming Events  
 

for Sep-

tember:  
 
Sep 12th: Eng-

lish Meeting, 

Dominick 

Minotti, ñThe 

Regions of Italyò 
 
Sep 26th: Italian Meeting, 

Federica Gabardi, ñLa testa degli 

italianiò di Beppe Severgnini 
 

Other Events:  
 
Sep 7th-9th: San Gennaro Festi-

val, Georgetown 
 
Sep 29th & 30th: 31st Annual 

Festa Italiana, Seattle Center 

 

 

September English Meeting  
òLe regioni dõItaliaó (The Regions of Italy) 

presented by Dominick Minotti  
Wednesday, September 12th, 6:30 pm, Garden House 
 

D ominick will provide information and pictures about the foods, 

wine, tourist attractions, and industry of a region and ask listeners 

to select the region to which those cues apply. The presentation is a beta 

test of the quiz to be offered at the Dante Alighieri Society booth at 

Festa Italiana on September 29th and 30th. 
 
   Dominick is a long-time DAS member and currently serves on the 

Societyôs Board of Directors. 

 

September Italian Meeting  
òLa testa degli italianió di Beppe Severgnini  

Presented by Federica Gabardi  
Wednesday, September 26th, 6:30 pm, Garden House 
 

F or some foreigners, Italy is only a great immutable poetics ñmental Tuscanyò. A land of light and perfumes, aperitifs at sunset, and 

friendly natives. But, in the heads of Italiansðunfortunately or fortu-

natelyðthere is something else. Traveling along the peninsula in the 

company of friends from abroad, Beppe Severgnini becomes an ironic 

and implacable Dante. Beppe describing and explaining the cities, the 

streets, the houses, the squares, the shops, the churches, the stadiums, 

etc., describes a country that ñhas too much style to be hellò but is ñtoo 

disorderly to be heaven.ò 
 
   Federica was born and raised in Milan and she is very fond of her 

city. She studied Latin and ancient Greek, among other subjects, in high 

school at the Collegio San Carlo of Milan, and after her diploma, she 

graduated in Political Science from the Università Cattolica di Milano. 

Over the past15 years, driven by her passion for brand communication, 

Federica has been working in different marketing and communication 

roles. In addition, extending her passion for brand communication and 

interpersonal communication, Federica began a parallel career as a pro-

fessional coach. As of today, she is a consultant, coach, and profes-

sional trainer in communication, style, and personal branding. Federica 

loves teaching Italian, sharing her language and bringing alive with her 

students the Italian style and way. 

 
 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 

Enjoy the food, 
fun, and enter-
tainment of the 

31st annual 
Festa Italiana!  

 
And stop by the 

DAS booth.  
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From the President's Desk  
* DAS Star List  2018 * 

   While we appreciate those who 

support our Society through member-

ship dues & volunteering, stars are 

awarded to those making extra cash 

contributions which allows us to pro-

vide additional services.  
 
   Grazie Mille for supporting the 

Dante Alighieri Society of Washing-

ton. 
 

Bronzo up to $25 

* Donald & Camille DeSantis 

* Linda Heimbigner 

* Pat Hoffman 

* Peni Schwartz 
 

Argento $26 to $50 

* Barbara Crawford 

* David & Jane Cottrell 

* Louise Hundertmark 

* Domenic & Louise Sportelli 

* Guiseppe Tassonne 

* Catrina Murone Wartes 
 

Oro $51 to $100 

* Linda Bavisotto & Bill Lemcke 

* Rosa Boriello 

* Emilio Fonzo 

* Debra Rovetto Gillett 

* Dominick Minotti 

* Lorraine Morton 

* Toni Napoli 

* Henry Reinert 

* Sylvia Shiroyama 
 

Platinoðover $100 

* Gini Harmon 

* German D. Rodriguez 
 
   Consider making a donation to 

DAS today. Your donation helps 

DAS maintain the excellent programs 

and activities sponsored. Everyone 

benefits! 
 
   The names on the donation list will 

remain through December 31, 2018. 

If you make a donation after May 

2018, your name will be on the dona-

tion list through 2019. 

B envenuti ad un altro anno di Dante!  
 
September is the start of another Program year for Dante! I hope 

youôre looking forward to this yearôs activities as much as I am. We've 

quite a lot of interesting and enjoyable events planned. 
 
   The roster of speakers for this yearôs monthly English and Italian 

meetings is shaping up to be as informative and entertaining as ever.   

There will be some familiar faces ï two talks on Italian Art, one from 

Fr. Tom Lucas and one from Rob Prufer. Professor Beatrice Arduini 

will be back, this time outlining some of the characteristics of the many 

Italian Dialectics. There will be some new faces as well - including 

Professor Mary O'Neill on Machiavelli and Susan Gaylard on Italian 

Fashion. And of course, our resident quizmaster, Nick Minotti, will 

start the year off at our September English meeting with a preview of 

the always enjoyable quiz he prepares for our booth at Festa Italiana. 
 
   And there's our special events we look forward to -  Festa di Natale 

per i Bambini in December, our always sold-out Wine Dinner with our 

guest sommelier, Arnie Millan from Esquin Wine, in February, and our 

Annual General meeting in April. 
 
   As always, thereôs our extensive program of Italian classes given by 

the DAS Language School under the able direction of Giuseppe 

Tassone, if you want to start or continue an Italian language journey.  

All the teachers in the School are native speakers, classes are small and 

lively, and the per hour instruction cost is quite appealing.  
 
   More immediately, on Saturday and Sunday, September 29th-30th,   

DAS will be at Festa Italiana at the Seattle Center once again. DAS has 

had a booth there for 24 years! This year we'll be at a new and quieter 

location. I know that all of you that have been to Festa in years past 

have enjoyed this exuberant celebration of all things Italian. 
 
  If youôre interested in volunteering for the DAS booth, please contact 

Toni Napoli (tnapoli44@gmail.com) whoôs coordinating the booth 

volunteers again this year.  
 
   And if you're interested in becoming a regular member of the Dante 

Alighieri Society or in enrolling in a class in our Language school, 

please talk to one of us at the Festa Italiana booth to see what we have 

to offer, pick up a Dante brochure there, or  visit our website: 

www.danteseattle.org. Discover a group of friends you haven't met yet! 
 
   Our first meeting is Wednesday, September 12th. Iôm looking 

forward to seeing you all again - or meeting you for the first time, for 

another entertaining Italian-themed talk and for another delicious pasta 

dinner.  
 
   Ci vediamo presto!  

Dan DeMatteis  
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Benvenuti  

Nuovi Membri  
 

David Bacon & 

Simona Gardani 

Sam Ciapanna & 

Dean Williamson 

Debbie Connell 

Diana DôAntuono 

Judy Klayman & 

Martha Rost 

Victoria Olcott & 

Graciela Castillo 

John Lenart 

Julia Normand 

Joan Tupper 
 

We thank you for your 

support of DAS.  

Our New 

Members  
New Program Chairs  
 

W e thank Melinda Jankord-Steedman for responding to the call 

for Hospitality chair in the last La Voce. Everyone will appreci-

ate having someone in charge of making coffee and coordinating the 

buffet tables for our meetings again. 
 
   Another big thank you goes to Terry Hanlon, who was Hospitality 

chair for many, many years. 
 
   Carol DeMatteis and Cecelia Paul will co-chair the Italian program 

this year. They have already lined up over half of the presentations for 

this year. Complimenti! 

 

 

 

San Gennaro Fest  
 

H opefully, some of you are able to attend the sixth annual San Gen-

naro Festival held in Georgetown on September 7thð9th. The 

San Gennaro Foundation donates some of their proceeds raised through 

events like the San Gennaro Fest to local charities. Check their website 

for further information:  

swww.sangennarofestivalseattle.org 

DAS Board Meeting  
 

B oard meetings are held on 

the first Wednesday every 

other month from August through 

May with August being a plan-

ning meeting. 
 
   The next board meeting will be 

held November 7th, 2018. 
 
   Meetings are held from 7:00-

8:30 pm in the Community Room 

at Merrill Gardens at First Hill 

(formerly Faerland Terrace), 

1421 Minor Avenue on Capitol 

Hill. Meetings are open to all 

members.  
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Language Program News  

Giuseppe Tassone, Italian 
Language School Director  

 
 

T he 2018-2019 school year 

marks my 20th anniversary 

as program director. In light of 

this, Iôd like to begin this language 

program news with a historical 

perspective of the Italian language 

program and the society. Over 

these years I have had the chance 

to work with talented and dedi-

cated instructors from all parts of 

Italy, from the North to South, as 

well as others born in the US and 

other parts of the world. I donôt 

mention any of their names be-

cause I donôt want to forget any-

one, but I speak about all of them 

when I say they had in common a 

love for the Italian language and 

culture, and dedication to our stu-

dents. On our Facebook page, we 

have some old photos of our re-

spective classes. Any former stu-

dents reading this news will likely 

remember them warmly. One of 

the most unique features of the 

DAS - Italian language program is 

the instructorsô ability to develop 

a positive relationship with stu-

dents. Our end-of-the-quarter 

celebrations are joyful and full of 

mutual appreciation. Over the 

years, I have had the pleasure to 

meet, advise, and/or teach thou-

sands of students, from beginners 

to advanced. The Dante program 

is designed for the entire commu-

nity and one need not be a college 

student to take the language 

courses. The vast majority of our 

students are not of Italian descent. 

Their motivations for taking the 

classes range from a desire to 

travel to Italy, to wanting to con-

nect with the beautiful culture and 

heritage, and more. Some who are 

of Italian-American descent would 

like to learn the language since a dialect was spoken by their parents 

and grandparents instead or they were not allowed or wanted to speak 

Italian at home.  
 
   2018 is also the centennial of the first documented Italian language 

classes in Seattle. Last September 15th marked the third time I read in 

Italian at a special event at the Mt. Virgin Church, the traditional annual 

Mass, where an Italian language school was founded in 1918. This 

event which precedes Festa Italiana is organized by Vita Conforti and 

the mass is celebrated by Father Magnano. The following excerpt from 

the Seattle.gov website for Seattle historical sites describes some of the 

history of the church and the school: 
 
   The history of the Our Lady of Mount Virgin Church in Seattle relates to 

the early history of the Catholic religion in Seattle. In 1903, the Cabrini 

Sisters arrived in Seattle from Chicago and opened an orphanage on Bea-

con Hill at 1133 Twelfth Avenue South. Mother Cabrini wrote, ñIn the val-

leys between the hills there are about 5,000 Italians who follow us like 

chicks follow the hen. We hope to help them, and they will help us.ò The 

Cabrini orphanage became an Italian mission center. At about the same 

time, the Jesuits founded Seattle College and Immaculate Conception par-

ish. There has been a strong relationship between the Italian community 

and the Jesuits in Seattle. 
 
   In 1911, Father DeRop, S.J. arrived in Seattle and said the first mass for 

the Italian community at the old St. Boniface church in the Mount Baker 

area. The German community had built a small church, called St. Boni-

face, on the corner of Bradner Place South and Massachusetts Street. In 

September of 1911, Father DeRop took some pews to the old church, 

which was renamed Our Lady of Monte Vergine. The Monte Vergine name 

came from a church built on a side hill in Caserta, Italy. 
 
   In December of 1913, Father Lodovico Caramello (1869-1949) arrived 

in Seattle to take charge of the Italian parish. Father Caramello came 

from an upper class family in Turin, Italy, and he served at a parish in 

Montreal before coming to Seattle.  In May of 1914, Father Caramello 

moved to the new rectory and began to make plans for construction of a 

new church and school. The church was designed based on a Florentine 

type church and was intended to overlook large and lush Italian gardens. 

The new Monte Vergine Church opened in 1915. The church school was 

an important part of the parish and was located in a small building behind 

the church. The Tacoma Dominican Sisters, led by Reverend Mother 

Thomasina, took charge of the school. The school opened in 1918 with an 

enrollment of 162 students and remained in operation for more than 60 

years. The church became the heart of Seattleôs Italian community and of-

fered Italian language lessons. (é) The church school closed in 1978 due 

to a decline in enrollment. 
  
(https://web6.seattle.gov/DPD/HistoricalSite/QueryResult.aspx?ID=-

1586780011) 

https://web6.seattle.gov/DPD/HistoricalSite/QueryResult.aspx?ID=-1586780011
https://web6.seattle.gov/DPD/HistoricalSite/QueryResult.aspx?ID=-1586780011
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   The opening of the school in Seattle in 1918 coincides with the early 

1900ôs wave of Italian immigration in the USA. In the same years, the 

Società Dante Alighieri, founded in Rome in 1889, began moving to 

other parts of the world promoting Italian language and culture around 

the world. 
  
   Other landmark events after the 1918 milestone include the following: 
  
   In the 1930ôs, Italian language classes were held at Valentine Place S 

in Seattle with a teacher sent from Rome. Sadly, the school was closed 

during WWII in 1943.   
  
   In the early 1970ôs, an Italian Language School supported by the Ital-

ian government was reestablished under the patronage of the Seattle 

Italian Club. 
 
   In 1975, the reestablished Seattle Dante Chapter, endorsed by the 

Scoietà Dante Alighieri in Rome, was a non-profit organization with 

bylaws, a roster, and a telephone committee. It included a cultural pro-

gram, tied into the Seattle library with Italian conversation meetings. 
  
   In 1983, with guidance and inspiration from Professor Pia Friedrich 

from the University of Washington, the Dante Chapter requested and 

received support from the Italian government for the Italian Language 

School.  
  
   In 1984, with the help of the Dean of Arts and Sciences at Seattle 

University (SU), Paola Martini, the first director of the Italian Language 

Program, secured the SU campus as the location for the Dante Alighieri 

Society's Language Program. 
  
   In 1998, I became the second director of the Italian language pro-

gram. 
 
   In 2002, Jeff Zeunert from Zolé Design put us online designing our 

first website in exchange for language lessons pioneering the new web 

presence era. Right after, online PayPal registration became available to 

our students. 
  
   In 2003, while in Rome co-leading a UW Study abroad program at 

the Rome Center, I met with the officials of the Società Dante Alighieri 

in Piazza Firenze to re-establish connections with the Seattle chapter 

after years of lost communications. 
  
   In Spring quarter 2004 a 5-credit class introduction to Italian class, 

independent from the Dante Alighieri of Washington, was offered at 

Seattle University thanks to the generosity of Karen Riley. Then in the 

2004-05 school year, following the studentsô overwhelming interest, 

Italian was added among the languages taught for credits at Seattle Uni-

versity, Modern Languages and Cultures Department, that I had the 

honor of implementing, overseeing, and participating in. 
  
   On January 28th 2009, Ambassador Bruno Bottai, who died in 2014, 

ratified the Dante Alighieri Society of Washington with the following 

letter to our former president Jane Cottrell:  
 

Subject: Ratification of the Board 

of Directors of the Committee of 

the ñDante Alighieriò of Seattle 

(United States) ï (art. 6 of the So-

cial Statute and 88 of the norms to 

implement it). 
 
January 28 2009 
 
Dear Mrs. Jane Cottrell, 
 
It is a pleasure to learn, from the 

minutes of the local committee 

sent to the Dante Society head-

quarters in Rome, that the assem-

bly of the members has elected a 

new Board and you as a Presi-

dent. With the present letter, in 

conformity with the article 6 of 

our Social Statute, I ratify the op-

erations of the Assembly of the 

members. I am very happy for you 

and I am sending you my best 

wishes for the success of your pro-

gram of activities. I am also as-

suring you, that our Administra-

tion will support your work in the 

limits of our statute and available 

budget. 
 
Best wishes and greetings,  

Ambassador Bruno Bottai 
 
   Since then our members in Seat-

tle receive an official permanent 

membership card and on their an-

nual membership renewal a 

sticker (bollino) is placed on it 

that entitles them to a series of 

special offers, such as  discounts 

in museums, theaters, bookstores, 

hotels and shops, while traveling 

in Italy, upon presentation of their 

membership card. In addition, our 

events are highlighted worldwide 

through the Società Dante Ali-

Alighieriôs publications, email 

newsletter, and online portals such 

as the newest: www.anaso.it 
 
   In 2011, following the ratifica-

tion, I prepared and sent the pa-

perwork to Rome to obtain the 

authorization to become a center  
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www.facebook.com/danteseattle 

for PLIDA certification. Next, 

both my request and the creden-

tials of the proposed examiners 

were evaluated, and at last, on No-

vember 22, 2011, the Società 

Dante Alighieri approved my re-

quest, and the Dante Alighieri So-

ciety of Washington became one 

of the few USA centers for 

PLIDA certification. 
 
   In July 2016, while in Italy, I 

was invited to the headquarters of 

the Società Dante Alighieri in 

Rome in Palazzo Firenze. Here, I 

once again had the pleasure of an 

in-person meeting with three re-

nowned leaders of the Dante in 

Rome: Dr. Alessandro Masi 

(Secretary General), Eugenio 

Vender (coordinator for the com-

mittee abroad), Raffaella Fiorani 

(principal of the Dante Alighieri 

School in Rome), and Silvia 

Giugni (PLIDA coordinator).   
 
   For the 2016-17 and 2017-18 

school years, we were honored to 

receive an MAE grant courtesy of 

the Consulate General of Italy in 

San Francisco. This grant com-

mended the Dante Alighieri Soci-

ety of Washington for promoting 

Italian culture and language. 
 
   I am grateful to our board, mem-

bers and students for their enthusi-

astic and ongoing support of the 

Italian language program. 
  
   Currently, the Italian Language 

Program has five instructors 

teaching a total of 120 students 

per year. We offer four levels of 

Italian, as well as a conversational 

class. The program runs from 

early October to early June, twice 

a week, from 7:00 p.m. to 8:30 

p.m. It is held on the Seattle Uni-

versity campus. A special wel-

come to our newest instructor, 

Patrick Zambianchi, who is join-

ing our team, and a farewell to 

Federica Gabardi, who taught 

level A2 last year as a substitute teacher, and to Michela Tartaglia who 

has moved on to new adventures. Our other instructors, listed by senior-

ity, are Laura Ciroi, Marina Gagliardi, Nicla Riverso, and Tommaso 

Nencetti.  
 
New Instructor Profile  
 
Patrick Zambianchi was born in Switzerland, 

where he grew up speaking the three national 

languages: French, Italian, and German. After 

earning his M.A. in English literature from the 

University of Lausanne in 2005, Patrick 

moved to Seattle where he recently completed 

his Ph.D. in Comparative Literature at the 

University of Washington. He has taught a 

variety of classes in comparative literature, 

French and Italian at UW as well as other col-

leges in the Seattle area. His mission as an instructor is to bring lan-

guage to life in the classroom so as to provide an honest look into the 

cultures that speak it. In his free time, Patrick enjoys hiking with his 

dog Luke in the great Pacific Northwest, reading, gardening and travel-

ing.   
    
Further Information  
 
www.danteseattle.org/classes.html 
     
Contact: Giuseppe Tassone, Director 

Email: school@danteseattle.org 

tassone@danteseattle.org 

Call: (206) 289-0419 

 

 

Taken in 1998 at the beginning of Giuseppeôs directorship of the Dante 
Language School. He is pictured fifth from the left. Among his students, 
third from the left, is Gini Harmon, the first student of the program in 
1984, long-time member of DAS and past president. 
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La Voce  
 

A  new program year for DAS 

begins with the September  

12th English meeting. Plan to attend   

as Dominick will challenge you with 

the quiz he developed for the Dante 

booth during Festa Italiana. 
 
   To clarify the name of the venue 

for our meetings, The Garden House 

is the Headquarters House of the 

Washington State Federation of Gar-

den Clubs. Thus, you will find Gar-

den House used throughout La Voce 

from this issue on. 
    
  If you find in your explorations 

something related to the Italian life 

that may be of interest to our mem-

bers, please consider sharing this 

through La Voce. Submissions are 

always welcome and by all means 

send the articles to me any time. The 

sooner the better! 

 Linda  
La Voce Editor 

LTHDesign@comcast.net 

 

Deliver-

ing La 

Voce to 

Members  
 

L a Voce will be sent as a pdf 

file attachment to your email 

address. Or you may log onto the 

Dante website to see the latest is-

sue as well as back issues of La 

Voce. The website is: 
 

http://danteseattle.org 
 
   Adobe Reader is necessary to be 

able to view La Voce. You can 

download this program from the 

DAS website.  
 
   Be sure your mailbox isnôt full 

otherwise you will have to check 

the Dante website. 

 
La Voce  

Italian Language Classes 2018 -2019  
 
Beginning Italian Level A1 - This course is for people with little or no 

Italian language. Students will learn basic phonetic, grammatical, and 

lexical structures through conversation and simple dialogues. Students 

will be engaged in a variety of fun activities as they begin their journey 

of learning Italian.  

Elementary Italian Level A2 - This course is for those who have already 

studied some Italian. Students will finish exploring essential grammar 

structures while learning appropriate and useful words and expressions. 

By the conclusion of Level A2, students will be able to use basic lan-

guage structures with confidence and be able to communicate well in 

daily situations.  

Intermediate Level B1 - This course will review and reinforce basic 

knowledge of Italian while increasing vocabulary and the ability to un-

derstand written and spoken language. Students will be exposed to cul-

tural and literary readings which builds greater understanding of Italian 

culture, lifestyle, and ways of thinking. 

Upper Intermediate Level B2 - This course builds on the foundation of 

B1, reviewing and reinforcing basic and additional grammar structures. 

It enables students to read and understand newspapers and the Internet, 

song lyrics, literary excerpts, videos, movies, and commercials. At the 

course conclusion, students will be able to engage effectively in conver-

sations, express opinions, and give simple explanations. 
  
IntermediateðAdvanced Conversational Italian - This is a multi-level 

conversational course open to students who have completed level B1 

and is recommended for those with a level of proficiency above B2. 

The course will advance your fluency, listening and conversation skills, 

expand your vocabulary, and improve your grammar. 
 
Course Schedule:  

Fall Quarter 2018:    October 2nd- December 11th 

ThanksgivingðNo classes 11/22 

Registration Deadline:   September 25th 
 
Winter Quarter 2019:   January 8th- March 14th 

Registration Deadline:   December 21st 
 
Spring Quarter 2019:    April 2nd- June 6th 

Registration Deadline:   March 22nd 
 
Class Fee: 

Level A1 & A2 - $180 per quarter  

Level B1 & B2 - $275 per quarter 

Intermediate-Advanced Conversational Italianð$375 per quarter 
 
Class Location: 

Classes are held on the Seattle University Campus, in the Administra-

tion Building. Visit danteseattle.org/classes.html for a map and direc-

tions.. 
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  PLIDA  
 

T he Dante Alighieri Society of Washington is one 

of the few institutes in North America author-

ized to offer PLIDA (Progetto Lingua Italiana Dante 

Alighieri-Dante Alighieri Italian Language Project) 

certification. 
 
   DAS Seattle and its Language Program is an official examination center of 

the Società Dante Alighieri (SDA)ðenabling students and others to take ex-

ams leading to a PLIDA certificate. 
    
   The PLIDA certificate is an official diploma issued by the Società Dante 

Alighieri under an agreement with the Italian Ministry of Foreign Affairs and 

the University of Rome La Sapienza. It is recognized by the Italian Ministry of 

Labor and Social Policies and by the Italian Ministry of University and Re-

search as a qualification for the proficiency in the Italian language for foreign-

ers. 
 
   The PLIDA certificates attest proficiency in Italian as a foreign language on 

a 6-level scale according to the parameters established by the Common Euro-

pean Framework for Languages (A1, A2, B1, B2, C1, C2). Every year thou-

sands of candidate throughout the world test their language competence and 

get a certificate recognized by the Italian government and accepted globally. 
 
Why take a PLIDA Exam? 

Those who wish to be certified include those who: 

Å  Plan to study at Italian universities which accept a minimum PLIDA certifi-

cation level B2 as proof of proficiency 

Å  As American high school and college students seek college credit 

Å Wish to be certified for obtaining an application for the Italian Permit of 

Stay in Italy (level A2 minimum) 

Å Seek the examination as a capstone experience after taking their language 

courses 
 
To Register 

PLIDA certificate sessions are held every year in May and November. Candi-

dates choose to take an exam at the level closest to their proficiency. Registra-

tion at an advanced level does not require having taken lower level exams. 

Registration must arrive on the day of the registration deadline or before. 

More info at: danteseattle.org/plida 
 
Where can I take the PLIDA Exam? 

PLIDA exams are offered by more than 310 center across the world in-

cluding the Dante Alighieri Society of Washington. For other centers 

search on www.plida.it 
 
2018 PLIDA Exam Dates 

May 23: Levels A1, A2, B1, C2 (Registration Deadline was May 5) 

June 13: Level B1, B2, C1 (Registration Deadline was June 8) 

November 28: Levels A1, A2, B1 (Registration Deadline: Nov 17) 

November 29: B2, C1, C2 (Registration Deadline: Nov 17) 

For further registration info and exam fees see: 
 
 www.danteseattle.org/plida 
 
   For any questions, contact the PLIDA coordinator in Seattle,  

Giuseppe Tassone at:  plida@danteseattle.org 
 
 

Club 

Alpino 

Italiano 

(CAI) 

PNW  
 
Sep 8th: Evergreen Mt. Lookout 

Oct: Lord Hill Regional Park 

Nov 10th: Woodland Park Zoo 

Dec 8th: Holiday party 
 
Contact: hike@cai-pnw.org 
 
Check the CAI PNW website for 

further information on current and 

future activities and any schedule 

changes:  
 

www.cai-pnw.com 

 

Language school year end picnic 
in garden of Seattle University 
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The Dante Alighieri Society of 

Washington is a nonprofi t 

corporation organized to promote 

Italian language and culture within 

the  s ta te  o f  Wash ing ton .  

Membership is open to anyone 

interested in the goals and ideals of 

our society regardless of ethnic 

origin. La Voce della Dante is 

published eight times a year by the 

Dante Alighieri Society of 

Washington.  All rights reserved. 
 

Dan  DeMatteis 

President 
 

Harry Reinert 

Vice President 
  

Linn Crosetto 

Secretary 
  

Bruce Leone 

Treasurer 
 

Sylvia Shiroyama 

Past President 
 

David Larsen 

Counselor 
 

Houghton Lee 

Counselor 
 

Dominick Minotti 

Counselor 
 

John Steedman 

Counselor 
 

Stephen Stimac 

Counselor 
  

Linda Heimbigner 

La Voce Editor 
 

Melinda Jankord-Steedman 

Hospitality 
 

Carol DeMatteis 

Cecelia Paul 

Program Co-Chairs 
 

Giuseppe Tassone 

Language Program Director 

 

Dante Alighieri Society 

of Washington  

"Società per la diffusione della 

lingua e della cultura italiana nel 

mondo" 
 

Mailing address: 

PO Box 9494 

Seattle, WA  98109 

(425) 243-7663 

La Voce Needs You!  
  

T ell a story, write an article, share your Italian 

heritage; send via email (as a Word document) to 

LTHdesign@comcast.net. You can also mail it via 

regular mail to Linda Heimbigner, 4355 Little Falls 

Drive, Cumming, GA 30041. Keep things coming! 

Thanks to everyone who has contributed articles. 
 
Article submission deadline: 
 
ISSUE DATE   SUBMISSION DEADLINE    
October 2018   By September 12th 

November 2018  By October 12th 
 
(La Voce is not published June, July, or August) 
 
NOTE: Please keep in mind the above submission deadlines and itôs 

great if articles are submitted as early as possible. 

Dante on the Internet!  
Check our website. It has links to our recent newsletters (including this 

one) as well as information on speakers and other matters of interest. 

Our web address is:  

 http://danteseattle.org  
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Other Festa Events  
 
Saturday, September 15th: 

Traditional Catholic Mass 

6:30 pm  

Our Lady of Mt. Virgin Church 

2800 S Massachusetts St 

Seattle, WA 98144 
 
This is a traditional Catholic Mass 

at Seattleôs original Italian mis-

sion church plus procession of 

children. Celebrant will be The 

Very Reverend Paul Magnano. 
 
Light refreshments will be served 

in the school hall following. 
 
Friday, September 21st: 

Annual Festa Luncheon sponsored 

by the Italian Club of Seattle 

11:00 am to 2:00 pm 

Seattle Yacht Club 

1807 East Hamlin Street 

Seattle, WA 98112 
 
The Croce family is this years Gill 

Centioli Award winner and Martin 

Nigrelle, President of the Casa 

Italiana Board of Directors, is the 

recipient of the Patricia De-

Laurenti Volunteer of the Year 

Award. 
 
The keynote speaker will be Tony 

Ventrella, formerly with KING-5 

and KIRO-7 television stations. 
 
Tickets are $55 per person.  

Check the Festa website at: 

festaseattle.com for further infor-

mation about the event and pur-

chasing of tickets. Info can be 

found under the ñFood and Drinkò 

tab.  
 
Friday, September 28th: 

Taste of Italy Wine Tasting 

7:00 pm to 10:00 pm 

The Armory at Seattle Center 

Features live music by Danny 

Quintero and his band, catering by 

Big Johnôs PFI, wine sales by Es-

quin Wine & Spirits 

Tickets: $30 in advance, $35 at 

door 

 

 

T his year marks 31 years for Festa Italiana. Join in on the great vari-

ety of fun activities September 29th and 30th at the Seattle Center 

from 10:00 am to 7:00 pm each day. There is something for every age 

from exhibits, entertainment on several stages, chef demos, a bocce 

tournament to children activities at Tinoôs Cortile. 
 
Highlights for this year include: 

¶ Two concerts starring the ñSwingle Kingsò, live from Perugia, Italy 

in their first American appearance. 

¶ Celebrity Chef Marco Sciortino, owner of Marcoôs Italian Restau-

rant in Buffalo, NY headlines a great schedule of chef demos on the 

Galbani ñGreat Italian Chefsò cooking stage.  

¶ ñOpera for Kidsò starring Spotlight Repertory NW. 

¶ Always fun to watch or participateðthe Grape Stomping competi-

tion. 

¶ Expansion of the food court and vendor market. 
 
There will be plenty of entertainment throughout the weekend. Per-

formers include: 

¶ MbrascatuðTarantella Rock sung in Calabrese dialect 

¶ Tony La Stella and bandðLocal Italian-American tenor 

¶ Danny QuinteroðKnown in the Northwest for his Sinatra like style 

¶ Fortissimo! - Known as ñSeattleôs Three Tenorsò 

¶ The Porcaro Group 

¶ Julie Cascioppo 

¶ And many more 
 
Other activities include: 

¶ Taste of Italy wine tasting 

¶ International art show 

¶ Italian car show 

¶ Historical photo display 
 
Children activities include: 

¶ Italian dog breeds exhibit as well as ñPuppy Paradesò each day 

¶ Festa pizza toss 

¶ Face painting 

¶ Inflatable soccer pitch 

¶ Opera for kids 

¶ Sicilian puppetry 
 
   Support and enjoy this fun filled weekend full of great entertainment 

and food. 
 
   For further information about Festa Italiana, specific activities and 

schedules, and to purchase tickets for various events, go to their website 

at: festaseattle.com 
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Italian Dog Breeds  
 
Lagotto Romagnolo 

Small to medium sized dog that is 

relatively hypoallergenic. Water 

retrievers now used to hunt truf-

fles. Loves to have something to 

do. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Italian Greyhound 

Agile and athletic with a small 

muscular body with an elegant 

high-stepping gait. Often seen in 

centuries old portraits with noble-

men. It is the smallest of sight-

hounds which were bred to hunt 

by sight and give chase. 

Cirneco dellôEtna 

This is a small breed of dog origi-

nally from Sicily. Historically was 

used to hunt rabbits and can work 

for hours without food and water. 

 

 

Galbaniõs Celebrity òChef 

Marcoó Mark Sciortino 
 

M ark Sciortino ñChef Marcoò, owner of Marcoôs Italian Restau-rant in Buffalo, NY, has been creating 

and serving traditional, family-favorite, Ital-

ian dishes for over 30 years. He also owns 

numerous Marcoôs Italian Delis across West-

ern New York, tagged as ñhome of the Origi-

nal SANGWICH!ò which is a term used by 

many Italian communities in place of 

ñsandwich.ò 
 
   Lactalis American Group, Inc., headquar-

tered in Buffalo, NY, is a subsidiary of Par-

malat S.p.A., an Italian entity majority-owned 

by France-based Groupe Lactalisðthe 

worldôs largest producer of premium cheese. 

They hired Chef Marco in 2008 to be their 

spokesman for Sorrento® Cheese. He demonstrated creative and fun 

cooking tips using their products for three national TV shows. Due to 

his immense success as a TV personality, Chef Marco continues to 

make appearances and performs cooking demos from coast to coast for 

the cheese companyôs sponsored Italian festivals under their new name 

Galbani® Cheese. Along with the festival cooking demos, Marco has 

appeared on numerous morning shows in Los Angeles, South Florida, 

and New York. 
 
   Currently, Chef Marco is hosting his ninth season of ñCome Dine 

with Me WNY!ò a local cooking show in Galbaniôs U.S. Corporate 

Headquarters, Buffalo, NY. He was also a featured chef on ñWinging it 

Buffalo Style,ò another local morning show. 
 
   To find out more information about Chef Marco and his restaurants, 

please visit: www.marcosbuffalo.com 
 
   Chef Marco will be doing chef demos on the Galbani ñGreat Italian 

Chefsò cooking stage Saturday and Sunday from 3:00 pm to 3:45 pm 

each day. 
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These are some Italian dog breeds 

that may be on exhibit at Festa. 


